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P-R-O-C-E-E-D-I-N-G-S

(10:06 a.m.)

CHAIRMAN GLEASON: This is Judge Gleason

Is Mr. Axelrad there?

MR. AXELRAD: Yes, Maurice Axelrad here. And

speaking.

John Matthews is with me.

CHAIRMAN GLEASON:

MR. DUNCAN: Yes,

CHAIRMAN GLEASON:

MS. CURRAN: Good

All right. Mr. Duncan?

sir, I'm here, Judge.

Diane Curran?

morning, Judge Gleason. I'm

here.

CHAIRMAN GLEASON: Good morning. And who is

there from the staff?

MR. HOM: Judge Gleason, I am Steve Him. And

Cathy Marco is also here.

CHAIRMAN GLEASON: This is a proceeding

concerning the enforcement order of the NRC which is dated

October 15th, 1993. We're having a telephonic conference

concerning a proceeding, and the proceeding involves

allegations of inadequate decommissioning costs involving

irresponsibility, alleged irresponsibility, on the part of

the Sequoyah Fuels Corporation and General Atomics.

I am the presiding officer in this case, and I

have here with me in the room Judge Paul Bollwerk and

Judge Jerry Kline and Mr. Bob Pierce, who is the legal
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1 counsel to the Board. I don't think there's any necessity

2 for identifying any more for the record.

3 In light of a letter that was received, letter

4 dated April 28th this year by General Atomics in the

5 staff's May 5th petition for a Commission review, the

6 Board thought it was advisable to confer with the parties

7 regarding the pace of discovery, which, of course, is

8 pacing this proceeding.

9 The General Atomics letter indicates an

10 unlikelihood of completing discovery by July 31st, which

11 the Board had expressed its objective of accomplishing in

12 its April 18th memorandum and order. And they cited a

13 drawbacks in the schedule, the staff possibly pursuing a

14 large number of witnesses in discovery, in depositions,

15 and also the possibility of the review of the Commission

16 order by the staff, which, of course, as I indicated, has

17 now taken place.

18 It seems to us that we have to get a little

19 better feeling about what the parties' plans are and what

20 their thinking is with respect to this pace of discovery.

21 If we're not going to be meeting a schedule that the Board

22 had in mind, what schedule are we going to meet?

23 So we're here to really solicit your

24 considered views in this area. The Commission's order is

25 now some 20 months old, and we haven't gone even very far
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1 in discovery, as we understand.

2 So why don't you perhaps enlighten us a little

3 bit with your prospective views. And maybe in light of

4 the fact that General Atomics has this letter that they

5 have written, maybe we could have the staff comment first

6 and then follow that up by General Atomics and then the

7 Sequoyah Fuels Corporation and finally Ms. Curran. So why

8 don't you go ahead, Mr. Hom?

9 MR. HOM: Judge Gleason and Judges Bollwerk

10 and Kline, the staff view right now is that given the

11 delays that we've had in obtaining even the first round in

12 discovery -- we have not even been able to review

13 thoroughly or even General Atomics' documents at all.

14 I would first request four documents, which we

15 plan to begin doing this week. But in light of the delays

16 there, we believe that looking at a July 31 cutoff of all

17 discovery is fairly optimistic.

18 I'm not sure exactly what we're going to be

19 finding in our first round of requests for production of

20 documents. Conceivably we would be looking at a second

21 round of written discovery after we complete the first

22 round and then undertake depositions.

23 I was intending to perhaps do some informal

24 interviews prior to depositions, but given whatever

25 schedule we arrive at, that might not be feasible. So I'd
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1 say right now generally looking at July 31 as a cutoff to

2 all discovery would have to assume in the staff's view

3 absolutely perfect machinery in the workings of discovery

4 right now and that we would assume probably no disputes

5 whatsoever in moving forward with the respective requests

6 and production and responses.

7 As to any dates beyond that, I don't know if

8 you're looking for staff comments on that, but we would

9 really be speculating at this point. I'd like to get

10 through as quickly as possible our first review of the

11 documents. And I think at that time we'd have a much

12 better idea of what we're looking at.

13 CHAIRMAN GLEASON: So as of right now you

14 wouldn't even want to hazard a guess on the schedules

15 today, the time period for discovery, completing

16 discovery?

17 MR. HOM: I think it would be very premature

18 having not even been able to review the first set of

19 document requests that we served as of last May.

20 CHAIRMAN GLEASON: Okay. Mr. Axelrad?

21 MR. AXELRAD: Perhaps GA should go first, Mr.

22 --

23 CHAIRMAN GLEASON: All right. Mr. Duncan?

24 MR. DUNCAN: Judge, the slowness of the last

25 few months was to a great extent our awaiting a decision
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1 on the protective order. Since the Board has issued its

2 memorandum and order, we've made arrangements with the NRC

3 staff to go ahead and continue document production, even

4 though we now know formally the matters on appeal.

5 So we made arrangements to be over to the NRC

6 staff offices as early as tomorrow to continue our review

7 of documents. And we're trying to schedule an early

8 period for NRC's staff to look at our documents on the

9 presumption that the order that's in effect is the order.

10 And unless it's set aside, it will govern discovery.

11 But prior to the Board's issuance of the

12 order, frankly, we were under a real quandary because we

13 simply didn't want to produce documents with no protection

14 whatsoever for matters which are very, very likely to be

15 in the nature of trade secrets or confidential,

16 proprietary information.

17 Now that the order is in effect, as far as

18 we're concerned, we can continue. And if the order is set

19 aside, then we'll have to react accordingly. But unless

20 and until it's set aside, we'll operate under the confines

21 of that order.

22 So we're prepared to start, but when I sent

23 the letter to the Board, I, frankly, didn't know how the

24 other parties would react to this. But from our

25 standpoint, just looking at the discovery from our side,
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1 the July 31st date looked unrealistic because we're about

2 to complete our first round of document production; that

3 is to say, reviewing documents, but we don't have the

4 documents in hand.

5 We're in the process of identifying documents

6 to be copied and so forth. After we review that, there

7 may not be any additional written discovery, but my years

8 of experience suggest that there's likely to be.

9 Now, we had an obligation. We reached an

10 agreement with the NRC staff that as soon as we receive

11 the documents which we've identified we want copies of,

12 that in an effort to promptly and formally resolve

13 discovery disputes without having to go through the

14 formality of a Board hearing, we've agreed to provide the

15 staff a letter stating any objections that we may have or

16 reasons we believe the production was incomplete as soon

17 as 20 days after we've received the documents.

18 We're prepared obviously to do that, and our

19 informal agreement was that the staff would then respond

20 to us within 20 days and if we simply can't resolve the

21 discovery disputes anywhere along the line, that we'll

22 take them to the Board. But we have arranged a scheme

23 that at least hopes to avoid the formality of the Board

24 hearings and try to reach informally agreement on the

25 disputes.
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1 So we've got, we believe, as realistic a

2 schedule as we can set under the circumstances. Our plans

3 are to complete the first round of discovery, assess what

4 we have and what we yet need. If we have another round,

5 we'll do that.

6 And after we complete looking at documents,

7 then, too, we'll start looking at depositions at that

8 time. And I just can't predict a date at this point

9 because I'm not quite sure what we're going to see yet.

10 CHAIRMAN GLEASON: You have discovery requests

11 pending before the staff?

12 MR. DUNCAN: Yes, sir. In fact, we've already

13 spent some time looking at documents, but it kind of got

14 sidetracked as the federal court proceeding was taking

15 place in California. But we're going over tomorrow to

16 pick up in an effort to complete the first round of that

17 document production.

18 CHAIRMAN GLEASON: All right. Mr. Axelrad?

19 MR. AXELRAD: Yes, Judge Gleason. We're in

20 about the same position as Mr. Duncan has just described.

21 We are planning to go over tomorrow to look at the balance

22 of the documents that the staff will be producing in

23 response to our first request for document production,

24 including protected documents that we haven't had access

25 to before.
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1 And the staff will also be providing to us a

2 list of privileged documents which they have indicated

3 they will provide to us. And at that point we will be in

4 a position to identify to the staff differences we have

5 with them as to their production thus far in order to

6 permit them to respond and see if we can obviate the need

7 to go to the Board with respect to those potential

8 disputes.

9 And after that we will see whether a certain

10 amount of discovery will be required before we get to

11 depositions.

12 CHAIRMAN GLEASON: All right. Ms. Curran?

13 MS. CURRAN: Just to let the Board know, we're

14 planning to send out a first round of discovery hopefully

15 this week. I'm concerned that we need to have some kind

16 of discovery deadlines here because so much time has

17 passed. And I think it's important to separate out what

18 documents can be looked at without a protective order and

19 what documents need to have a protective order and go

20 ahead with those.

21 I guess the staff is going ahead and GA are

22 going ahead anyway, but I would just like to see in the

23 future that there be a deadline for discovery just because

24 so much time has passed. And if it needs to be adjusted,

25 then look at it again.
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1 CHAIRMAN GLEASON: All right. I'm going to

2 put you all on the MUTE button here for a minute, and then

3 we'll be right back to you.

4 (Whereupon, the foregoing matter went off the

5 record at 10:17 a.m. and went back on the

6 record at 10:21 a.m.)

7 CHAIRMAN GLEASON: All right. This is Judge

8 Gleason again. We're back with you. There has been some

9 discussion among members of the Board and Mr. Pierce as to

10 whether we might be able to make more progress. It sounds

11 to us like what you're talking, with at least two rounds

12 of discovery and then perhaps some issues after that,

13 you're talking a period of anywhere from four to six

14 months.

15 And in the light of that, the Board is

16 wondering whether there might be some advantage to moving

17 ahead on what is certainly the -- and, therefore,

18 restricting your discovery in a sense or directing your

19 discovery in that sense, what is certainly one of the

20 central issues in this case and at the heart of much of

21 it, and that is the jurisdictional question.

22 Are you all there?

23 MR. DUNCAN: Yes, Your Honor. This is Steve

24 Duncan. I am here, Your Honor.

25 MR. HOM: Staff is here.
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1 MR. AXELRAD: Yes, we're here.

2 MS. CURRAN: Diane Curran. I'm here.

3 CHAIRMAN GLEASON: We heard some kind of a

4 noise here. We were concerned.

5 What would you think about that, Mr. Duncan?

6 MR. DUNCAN: Well, at first blush, Judge, I'm

7 most anxious to get that issue finally resolved. I guess

8 I'd like to take a day or so to think about it.

9 One of the problems I'm dealing with is it's a

10 fact a company that's trying to defend itself with not

11 unlimited resources. And I'd want to be very sure that if

12 we did that, it wouldn't somehow turn out to be redundant

13 discovery and end up costing the company more depending

14 upon how the issues are resolved to go through it that

15 way.

16 I mean, I'm for anything that will hold down

17 expenses and reach an early resolution of that issue. I

18 guess I need to think a little bit about how the discovery

19 might be structured to accomplish that so that we wouldn't

20 have to go back and later in an abundance of caution have

21 to do some things that no doubt end up overall being more

22 expensive in the long run depending upon how the issues

23 are resolved.

24 CHAIRMAN GLEASON: So that's certainly

25 understandable. Generally speaking, I guess that is just
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1 a general proposition in a case like this, which really

2 involves mostly legal issues.

3 MR. DUNCAN: Right.

4 CHAIRMAN GLEASON: If you can cut down time

5 period, why, you're saving some money.

6 MR. DUNCAN: Well, see, we believe that the

7 central question is a single legal issue. And once that's

8 resolved, the litigation will be over. That's what we've

9 advocated.

10 CHAIRMAN GLEASON: Well, I realize that that's

11

12 MR. DUNCAN: The staff takes the position that

13 it's going to take a great deal of discovery because there

14 are many factual issues involved which go to the

15 relationship between the licensee and the parent company.

16 And that's where I get nervous not

17 understanding exactly how much discovery might be involved

18 just on the jurisdictional issue, as opposed to other

19 issues that are present in the litigation, and how we

20 could avoid some kind of redundancy so that we don't have

21 to fly.

22 In other words, if you're going to fly

23 someplace and take some depositions, you'd like to think

24 you could do it, take all the depositions of people who

25 are in that area and not have to come back on another
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1 date.

2 If you divide up the issues, it's at least

3 theoretically possible -- I need to think this through --

4 that you might have to find yourself literally flying back

5 to the cities you were in before to take depositions of

6 people on other issues that were not involved in the

7 jurisdictional issue. And I just haven't thought this

8 through.

9 CHAIRMAN GLEASON: Mr. Hom, do you have any

10 thoughts in this area?

11 MR. HOM: I think that we see some benefit to

12 focusing the discovery on the jurisdictional question.

13 Right now I can potentially see some overlap in perhaps

14 one or more witnesses being necessary to develop facts for

15 more than one issue, going to what Mr. Duncan is saying.

16 But I do feel that it would be more efficient

17 to focus any discovery schedule, at least at this point,

18 on that jurisdictional question, which to me would be

19 primarily the staff investigation of the factual

20 relationship between the companies.

21 CHAIRMAN GLEASON: Yes, that's --

22 MR. HOM: And I think limiting it to that

23 issue, we could probably look at something that could be

24 wrapped up within the next four to six months.

25 CHAIRMAN GLEASON: I think that's the way the
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Board is discussing it because, you know, really, as

you've indicated in one of our prior pre-hearing

conferences, the fiction of piercing the corporate veil is

fairly much the theory of your case involving that issue.

And if we could get that thing out in front and

determined, it certainly would expedite the rest of the

case. And, of course, as everybody knows, we've

bifurcated cases in the past, and it's been very helpful

at times.

Mr. Axelrad, do you have any comments that

you'd like to throw in on this subject?

MR. AXELRAD: Certainly from the standpoint of

Sequoyah we would be in favor of anything which would

minimize Sequoyah's expenditures for discovery. And to

the same extent as Mr. Duncan has described, we'd need to

look at whether or not bifurcating that case in this way

would avoid possibility of future redundant discovery.

From Sequoyah's viewpoint, it would appear

that probably bifurcating the case in a way that you

suggested could have some benefit. We would need to think

about it also.

CHAIRMAN GLEASON: Okay. Ms. Curran?

MS. CURRAN: I have a concern that I think,

Judge Gleason, a minute ago you said you anticipated that

finishing discovery, period, might take four to six
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1 months. And Mr. Hom I think just said that doing

2 discovery just on a jurisdictional issue might take

3 another four to six months. I'd like to get a better

4 sense on --

5 CHAIRMAN GLEASON: Well, I presume Mr. Hom was

6 talking about concluding that issue as far as the decision

7 was concerned, rather than the discovery phase of it.

8 MS. CURRAN: Is that what you meant, Mr. Hom?

9 MR. HOM: No. I would say that, again,

10 depending upon what we see in the first round and making

11 allowances for essentially a second round and also making

12 allowances for scheduling witnesses with at least three,

13 four, if not five parties available every time we noticed

14 a deposition, I'm being generous in thinking that it may

15 take four to six months to wrap up discovery on a

16 jurisdictional question. That's being realistic.

17 JUDGE BOLLWERK: This is Judge Bollwerk. So

18 if the case were not bifurcated, what are you talking

19 about?

20 MR. HOM: Well, not knowing exactly what GA

21 intends to get into in their side of discovery, I really

22 don't want to make a prediction as to what discovery we

23 would have the case to send. But I'm thinking in terms of

24 our end in terms of discovery as to we're focusing on the

25 jurisdictional question and making allowances for
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1 disputes, review of documents, the second round, other

2 disputes.

3 And really the thing that I'm most concerned

4 about is getting all the lawyers and the witnesses

5 together on certain dates to be able to take depositions.

6 That's the biggest problem I see coming up.

7 MR. DUNCAN: Judge Gleason, this is Steve

8 Duncan. We have an additional difficulty. That's the

9 reason I'd like to have a day or two to give more thought

10 to this. One of the pending discovery requests that

11 General Atomics has made -- and it's been pending for

12 months -- is a request to take the deposition of the three

13 members of the Commission.

14 And unless and until the NRC staff withdraws

15 that part of its complaint; that is, the October 15, 1993

16 order, that talks about reliance by the members of the

17 Commission on certain acts of General Atomics and so

18 forth, that is still a very critical issue.

19 And if we avoid discovery on that if that's

20 not considered part of the jurisdictional issue, there may

21 be; in fact, there obviously are, scheduled changes on the

22 makeup of the Commission. And by the time we got to that,

23 if we ever got to that, it would be potentially enormously

24 more costly to do it then than it might be now.

25 And I'm not trying to raise obstacles so much
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1 as I just hadn't thought through this bifurcation issue.

2 And I need to think of what issues have yet to be

3 resolved. Maybe we need some early decisions by the Board

4 to help us resolve some of these. And then we could make

5 some educated estimates as to how long it's going to take

6 to do what.

7 But it's not clear to me that that's part of

8 the jurisdictional thesis. If it's not, then I would have

9 a problem bifurcating that. I just need to think through

10 it a little bit more.

11 CHAIRMAN GLEASON: Well, I guess it's our

12 thinking that the Commission's activities here as far as

13 individual Commissioners doesn't have much to do with that

14 issue. That goes more to the question of reliability,

15 rather than the question of jurisdiction.

16 MR. DUNCAN: Yes.

17 CHAIRMAN GLEASON: The question of

18 jurisdiction pretty much, at least as far as what we've

19 heard today, rests pretty much on an allegation that GA,

20 you know, in effect, controlled SFC throughout this entire

21 process.

22 MR. DUNCAN: I understand. I was anticipating

23 if that issue was resolved favorably of General Atomics,

24 obviously the litigation comes to an end. If it was not,

25 there would still be considerable litigation and at that
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1 point discovery picked up on other areas.

2 I'm just thinking of cost. I mean, to be

3 candid, I'm thinking of cost. Long-term, what are the

4 possibilities of anything turning out anyway that's going

5 to cost more money to this company? And the bifurcation

6 issue is just something I haven't though through in terms

7 of cost to the company.

8 JUDGE BOLLWERK: This is Judge Bollwerk. I

9 just have two questions for Mr. Hom. You said before, I

10 think, that the reliance is to a theory that the staff is

11 now going under. Is that correct?

12 MR. HOM: I think what I said earlier was that

13 we are not resting the order on reliance in a

14 quasi-contractual theory. I'm sorry I don't have the

15 transcripts of the previous pre-hearing conference or the

16 exact statements we made in pleadings we filed, but it is

17 not based on a quasi-contractual-type theory.

18 JUDGE BOLLWERK: I have a transcript. It

19 states 109 of the January 19th, 1994 pre-hearing

20 conference, you say that "I would agree to the extent that

21 there is conceivably a quasi-contractual reliance theory,

22 I will say again that that is not one the staff at this

23 time intends to pursue. But I am not sure what would need

24 to be done with the order or to the staff clearly put

25 General Thomas on notice that we were concerned with the
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1 day to day control of GA, as we have alleged, over the

2 licensee." That principally is the angle that we are

3 taking.

4 MR. HOM: We still stand by that statement,

5 Your Honor.

6 JUDGE BOLLWERK: The second question, assuming

7 that you went forward with discovery on a bifurcated basis

8 dealing with jurisdiction, would you anticipate filing a

9 motion for summary disposition at the end of that?

10 MR. DUNCAN: That's what I had in mind. I

11 would think that with at least the vast majority of facts

12 that we would be able to develop, that we would then be

13 able to file dispositive motions. I would assume at that

14 time GA would consider filing a cross motion for summary

15 disposition.

16 There may be some gray areas that go to the

17 amount of influence or control that one company may have

18 had over the other, but I would think that there would be

19 enough developed by that time that there would be a time

20 that it would be appropriate to file motions for summary

21 disposition.

22 CHAIRMAN GLEASON: Okay. Hang on a minute,

23 and we'll be back with you.

24 (Whereupon, the foregoing matter went off the

25 record at 10:33 a.m. and went back on the
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1 record at 10:37 a.m.)

2 CHAIRMAN GLEASON: This is Judge Gleason. Are

3 you all there?

4 MR. HOM: Staff is here, Your Honor.

5 MR. AXELRAD: Yes, Your Honor.

6 CHAIRMAN GLEASON: That's two.

7 MS. CURRAN: Yes. This is Diane Curran.

8 CHAIRMAN GLEASON: That's three.

9 MR. DUNCAN: Steve Duncan's here, Your Honor.

10 CHAIRMAN GLEASON: Okay. Sorry about the

11 lapse here. That's the Chairman's fault.

12 What we'd like you to do, you're going to be

13 talking and meeting with each other here in the next week,

14 getting your plans together in discovery, is to consider

15 this issue of concentrating on the jurisdictional issue

16 because it is very much a part of this case and submit to

17 us a schedule based on being able to accomplish that so

18 that we can get something before us that's a little bit

19 more tangible than where we are now.

20 If you can't agree on a statement, well, then

21 submit separate statements to the Board. And we'd like to

22 get that perhaps by the end of the week if we could.

23 MR. HOM: End of this week, Your Honor, --

24 CHAIRMAN GLEASON: Yes.

25 MR. HOM: -- or next week?
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1 CHAIRMAN GLEASON: End of this week if we

2 could. You're going to be meeting tomorrow and the next

3 day, if I understand correctly.

4 MR. AXELRAD: We'll be meeting tomorrow for

5 sure. And then we're playing by ear, see how it goes.

6 CHAIRMAN GLEASON: Well, spend a little time

7 tomorrow discussing it, if you will, and see if you can

8 get us. If you need more time, why, into the first part

9 of next week, that will be fine, too.

10 MR. DUNCAN: Judge, Steve Duncan. Let me ask

11 a question. It may be premature, but I think it goes to

12 some of the considerations we need to make in considering

13 the wisdom of all of this.

14 If we pursued the jurisdictional issue, which

15 we have a high interest in, depending upon how that was

16 resolved, I gather the Board was anticipating that

17 discovery would be completed on that issue and then there

18 would be an evidentiary hearing on that issue and the

19 completion of that. And then if it was necessary to

20 address other issues, they would come later.

21 If my assumption is correct, would that

22 resolution, however the Board decided the issue at the

23 end, decided the jurisdictional issue, would that, in

24 effect, be a final order? Would that be right, then, for

25 whichever side does not succeed to appeal to the full
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1 Commission or would it be held in abeyance until all of

2 the remaining issues, if there are other issues in the

3 case, presuming there would be, would have to be resolved

4 through an adjudication at an evidentiary hearing and so

5 forth?

6 CHAIRMAN GLEASON: Well, it wouldn't be a

7 final order. The hearing with respect to it would be over

8 and finished. And we would then proceed to the other

9 remaining issues of the case. And then we would make a

10 final decision.

11 But it does save. It would save a lot of time

12 and get a very large part of this controversy out from

13 being in front of us.

14 MR. HOM: Your Honor, this is staff. Would it

15 not be potentially a partial initial decision on --

16 CHAIRMAN GLEASON: We could issue it like

17 that. It depends on where we stand with respect to

18 everything else at the time and could be like a partial

19 initial decision. So then it would be a final decision,

20 which could go through the appeal process. However, I'm

21 not sure of that. In any event, that consideration should

22 not deter you from taking a very hard look as to whether

23 we can proceed on the jurisdictional issue.

24 You both, I gather, I presume, have discovery

25 requests before you which you're going to proceed on. We
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really cannot see how that issue cannot move ahead.

And then, of course, that doesn't decide the

case overall. There are other issues involved in the

case. That certainly is a very important one,

particularly with respect to General Atomics' role in the

future.

All right. Well, we thank you very much for

coming to the conference. And unless somebody else has

something to respond to or inquire about at this time,

make comment, we'll conclude the conference.

MR. DUNCAN: Thank you, Judge.

CHAIRMAN GLEASON: All right. Thank you all.

(Whereupon, the foregoing matter was concluded

at 10:42 a.m.)
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